THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Special Meeting – November 28, 2007
MINUTES
The School Board of St. Lucie County held a joint meeting with the Port St. Lucie City Council in the School Board Room on November 28, 2007 at approximately 2:00 p.m.
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JOINT MEETING BETWEEN PORT ST. LUCIE CITY COUNCIL AND THE SCHOOL BOARD OF ST. LUCIE COUNTY

Chairman Hilson called the meeting to order.  Words of welcome and appreciation to staff were exchanged.

1. Adaptive Technologies/ESE Services
The first topic for discussion was a follow-up item from the previous joint meeting of April 5, 2007.  Mr. Bill Tomlinson, Director of ESE, gave a presentation (power point) on assistive technologies and exceptional student education services, Information provided by Mr. Tomlinson included ESE enrollment including a breakdown of students with disabilities by primary exceptionalities, strategies and best practices for inclusive education, evaluation of program effectiveness, and alignment with the state performance plans.  Teacher endorsement requirements were also provided.

Discussion included comments about the district’s continual need for more OT/PT therapists, speech pathologists, and efforts to implement better nutritional practices.  It was suggested that Congressman Tim Mahoney may be able  to help change federal law so that needy students could receive nutritional and specialized diets.     
2. SRO/DARE/Great Initiatives
Port St. Lucie Police Chief Gary Skinner and St. Lucie County Deputy Sheriff Garry Wilson explained how and why the DARE program was developed and implemented in the school system.   Strategic presentation guides (Pre K – 12) were highlighted along with pictures of the various law enforcement officers who serve in each school.  

An important discussion about the cost for law enforcement officers that serve in schools ensued.  It was first brought out that the partnership between the School Board, Fort Pierce City Police Department, St. Lucie County Sheriff’s Department and Port St. Lucie City Police Department had been extremely successful but it was very expensive—a $5 million program.  The officers brought positive interaction to students that everyone agreed should continue.  Each entity expected budget cuts in the coming year, consequently, the big question was who would pay.  Over past years, the cost was roughly split in half between each agency.  Mrs. Hensley stated that everyone agreed the program needed to be funded but none could commit to any money at this time. The expected tax cut will hurt everyone and this program may suffer greatly.  However, Dr. Miller encouraged everyone to commit to constant communication so all agencies could work together and not get caught off guard.
Superintendent Lannon acknowledged there may be some financial assistance available through federal and state grants.  He suggested organizing a task force to explore all alternative methods of funding.  Long term, Mr. Lannon encouraged everyone to join together in rallying various state organizations, League of Cities, School Board Association etc. to help find a remedy for this problem—it was a citizen safety issue.  Ultimately, a dedicated fund source would have to be found.  Dr. Miller added that other communities who have SRO programs in jeopardy may be able to join together to find a dedicated funding source.  Vice Mayor Kelly had a greater sense of urgency and stressed that something needed to be done right away.  Members continued to exchange views of how to approach the dilemma.  It was agreed there should be a wide coalition across the state that used a multi-faceted approach.  Vice Mayor Kelly suggested the task force meet at the end of the month and report to each group at every meeting.  Councilwoman Berger and School Board member Kathryn Hensley agreed to serve on the task force.  Mrs. Hensley also suggested that the School Board would host the first six months of the task force through the advertising etc.,  Mayor Christensen agreed and suggested the County and City share the expenses on a rotation basis.
3. Joint Use of Recreational Facilities After Hours
This item was pulled from the agenda.

4. Bus Stop Review/Route Audit/Sidewalk Committee Update
A back and forth lengthy exchange took place on the subject of sidewalks and bus stops.  It was emphasized that bus routing countywide was a very complex issue that was bound by many federal and state rules.  On the other hand, adding sidewalks in the City of Port St. Lucie was extremely expensive.  The most important issue in both situations was the safety of students and adults.  This subject led into a conversation about recent accidents  involving children.  
It was noted that the City Council had passed a resolution in March of 2006 which specifically asked the School Board to move bus stops off major roads.  Shortly after the resolution was adopted, the school district formed a Bus Stop Committee to examine where to locate bus stops and sidewalks in Port St. Lucie.  The committee members represented all parties and continued to meet regularly.  There were questions about the committee membership and meeting minutes which were finally clarified and resolved.  

The City Council was poised to pass an ordinance that would affect bus routes and the school district was in the process of hiring a consultant to look at all aspects of routing, bell times, hazardous roads, etc.  There were no finite recommendations coming from the Bus Stop Committee  at this time.  It was interjected that The School Board’s policy involving transportation procedures needed to be clarified and communicated to the City.  Mrs. Hensley believed that attempts had been made to communicate but the problem may be that some individuals needed and desired more information.  She reminded everyone that the law said governmental agencies had to work together collaboratively.  It was suggested that everyone wait for the consultant’s report to come back first to see what best practices/recommendations were forthcoming.  These could then be addressed together as a body.  It was estimated that the consultant could complete his review within 120 days. 
Mr. Lannon explained that Mr. Marty Sanders was an administrative leader with the district and perhaps a peer of equal status within the City could be appointed to work with Mr. Sanders on the Bus Stop Committee .  They could then make joint presentations to both the Board and Council.  Mayor Christensen agreed to appoint someone as suggested.

Efforts to make improvements under various conditions by both the School Board and City Council were explained, questioned, and clarified.  

Mr. Ingersoll asked that RFP results from the consultant become an agenda item for the next joint meeting (in approximately six months). 
5. Rates of Students in Poverty in Port St. Lucie
Superintendent Lannon handed out information on poverty rates in Port St. Lucie, The information was self-reported by parents who applied for free and reduced lunch through the district’s food service department.  Mr. Lannon stated the data was what it was and children live where they live.

Mayor Christensen and Vice Mayor Kelly expressed doubts about the accountability of self-reported income.  It was explained that the district followed federal law and reasonable practices to document questionable applications.  
6. Enlarging School Sites in Port St. Lucie
In 2002, the School Board adopted a K-8 school model that allowed for the building of a 1600 student station school.  The district had been very aggressive about enlarging its schools in Port St. Lucie.  Older schools were also being improved within the City.  
Mr. Lannon talked about joint ventures where, in some cases, the School Board may have some land and the City may have some recreational dollars.  He suggested maximizing every opportunity so that the “common” citizen receives a better value through joint use.  Through collaboration, both agencies and staff members had grown together over the last years and this needed to continue.  There were powerful steps that need to be taken in the future.  Vice Mayor Kelly agreed with Mr. Lannon’s comments.  He was hopeful that future joint meetings could be scheduled more quickly, especially during emergency situations.
Chairman Hilson and Mayor Christensen determined that the next joint meeting should occur sometime in March before school is out.  The November 28, 2007 joint meeting was adjourned at approximately 4:55 p.m.
